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Meeting of the Council
Held at The Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 19 March 2018


PRESENT

Councillors Ms J Mackenzie (Mayor), Councillors P Adams, J Dean, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam, N Green, I Jones, N Laurens, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting (Deputy Mayor), K Pardy, A Phillips, K Roberts, H Taylor, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Justine Leach (LDA Design), Matt Wilcoxon (Countryside and Greenspace Team Leader), Peter Lamb (Shropshire Wildlife Trust), five members of the public.

APOLOGIES

There were no apologies.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.


74/17	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor P Nutting
	Declared a personal interest in all matters concerning the Local Enterprise Partnership as he is the Shropshire Council representative of The Marches LEP.




75/17	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 22 January 2018 were circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 22 January 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


76/17	MATTERS ARISING

	There were no matters arising.


77/17	ANNOUNCEMENTS

77.1 Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s Engagements - Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s engagements for February and March were circulated to members.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor and Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.


77.2 Announcements from the Mayor and Town Clerk

There were no announcements from the Mayor or Town Clerk.


78/17	PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

The following question was received from Mr Stephen Mulloy prior to the meeting.
It is appreciated that Shrewsbury Town Council are not responsible for the management of the Quarry Swimming & Fitness Centre, but it is located in Shrewsbury, and no doubt a large proportion of its users live in Shrewsbury. Therefore, any H&S issues at the facility could reflect badly on the Town Council.
I'm sure you will share my concerns, so could I respectively request that the Town Council approaches Shropshire Council and insists on 'slip-testing' being carried out on all the flooring at the Quarry Swimming & Fitness Centre in the interest of the H&S of the users of the facility, and that the results are made public?

RESOLVED:

(i) That the following response be forwarded to Mr Mulloy:

As Mr Molloy has recognised the Quarry Swimming Pool is owned by Shropshire Council and managed by the Shropshire Community Leisure Trust.  Any concerns need to be addressed to Shropshire Council directly rather than through the Town Council.

Having said that in recognition of the fact that the majority of Councillors are twin-hatted it should be a matter for them to raise with the relevant Officers at Shropshire Council.

Councillor Nat Green, ward member for Quarry & Coton Hill in whose ward the Swimming Pool sits will take up the matter.


(ii) That the issue be followed up by Councillor N Green (Quarry & Coton Hill Ward Member) through Shropshire Council.



79/17	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
	
Councillor J Dean presented the following motion to Council:

Council notes the outcome of the recent Shropshire Council Place Overview Committee with regard to area wide 20mph speed limit schemes: committee members accepted the evidence that such schemes save lives, improve wellbeing and save public money, however the majority rejected calls for a Task and Finish Group to look further in to a Shropshire scheme, preferring to refer this to future ‘place shaping’ discussions and supporting an opinion that schemes should be proposed by parish/town councils and funded out of CIL money. 
Shrewsbury Town Council believes this position does not sufficiently recognise the Unitary Authority’s responsibility for highways safety and community wellbeing. 
We further believe that the current approach to sites of community concern is ineffective and effectively stalls efforts to make road safety improvements. 
Council resolves to further pursue it’s existing policy by inviting the Cabinet portfolio holder for highways, together with the relevant senior manager, to a meeting open to the public to explain their current approach to road safety and to addressing sites of community concern. 
Council further resolves to prepare a map for publication, showing the sites of residents road speed concerns raised with members during their current or previous terms in office; to be used to support our policy.

The committee agreed that limiting the speed limit saves lives, improves wellbeing, saves public money and has environmental benefits but they would not commit further.  They proposed that schemes are submitted by parish and town councils and funded from S106 and CIL money.

Councillor J Dean, backed by Councillors H Taylor and Mrs H Fraser, expressed his wish that the Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Highways be invited to a meeting to explain the current approach to road safety and addressing sites of community concern.  They further expressed their wish to prepare a map for publication, illustrating the sites of road speed concerns raised by residents.  The current system of actioning such concerns is either through Sites of Community Concern or through the planning process for new developments.  It was felt neither method is effective or meets the needs of residents.

The motion was passed with 13 in favour, 1 against and 3 abstentions.  

RESOLVED:

(i) That the motion be approved;

(ii) That the Portfolio Holder for Highways be invited to a future meeting

(iii) That a map illustrating sites of community concern be created and submitted to the Portfolio Holder.

	

80/17	BIG TOWN PLAN

The meeting was joined by Justine Leach, a representative of LDA Design who have been jointly commissioned by the Town Council, Shropshire Council and the Shrewsbury Business Improvement District to develop the Big Town Plan.  She gave a brief overview of the work to date following the public consultation.  

Together with the other stakeholders, LDA Design are tasked with creating an illustrative masterplan and this week several working group sessions have focussed on ‘Movement and Place’.  This has seen the team gathering information about how the town is used, the movement of people, how they get about, where the important places are to get to, traffic flows etc. and how this movement can be done in an easier, more attractive and more user friendly way.

Ms Leach said the work already completed is to be applauded and the enthusiasm by those involved makes the project exciting and a privilege to be a part of.  The information gathered will be collated and a presentation on the findings delivered on Thursday to which all Councillors are invited.  There will be two weeks of further development work which will be concluded at the beginning of April 2018.

The Town Council has invested £25k as has the BID and Shropshire Council have contributed Officers’ time.  The Town Clerk and Councillors A Mosley and N Laurens have been involved in these early discussions and there will be a chance for all Councillors to get involved when the plan has been drafted.

Small businesses will be considered in the project and tonight Mrs Leach will be talking about enterprise, incentives, creating permissive environments, vitality and the evening economy.  Councillor Laurens (Economic Growth) was highly motivated about this project and excited by the potential investors that have already come forward.  He stated it is essential that the plan contains deliverables to ensure it is a success.

Ms Leach was thanked for attending the meeting and providing this update.

Ms Leach left the meeting.

                           
81/17	MONKMOOR MEADOWS

The meeting was joined by Matt Wilcoxon (Countryside & Greenspace Team Leader) and Peter Lamb (Shropshire Wildlife Trust).  They presented proposals to enhance the ecological value and access provision of Monkmoor Meadows, a narrow site positioned on the banks of the River Severn between the A49 and Coseley Avenue.

The site sits on a floodplain, is flat and comprises little more than grass.  It has deteriorated over recent years and although visited regularly by local people, namely anglers and dog walkers, it provides little interest and no access for wheelchair users.  The site is in the process of being transferred to Shrewsbury Town Council from Shropshire Council and a grazing agreement has been awarded to the land in past years.

An opportunity to benefit from EU grant funding has arisen which would enable access and biodiversity to be improved. Red Kite Network Ltd (landscape architect, ecology and greenspace consultants) were appointed by Shropshire Wildlife Trust and have carried out a feasibility study on the site.  This project also forms part of Shropshire Wildlife Trust’s Wild Water Programme, which seeks to improve water quality, reduce flooding, enhance ecological value and promote access and awareness at landscape scale river catchments. 

Members were shown plans and illustrations of how the site could look with the addition of a few benches, a bridge over the culvert, the creation of wetlands, improved access and planting and retention of the otter crossing point.  Additional parking is not intended as this will remain an asset for the local people who mostly reach the site on foot.

The site will be maintained by Shrewsbury Town Council whose staff already have the expertise and equipment so the only additional cost will be staff time.  Severn Trent Water own a neighbouring site and have a good working relationship with the team but are not contributing to the project.

The project requires match funding of £40,280.52, which is 40% of the total project costs (inclusive of VAT) and a delivery plan by October 2018.  The whole project is expected to cost around £100k to include £70k capital costs and £10k professional fees plus a contingency fund.  If funding is not secured from Shrewsbury Town Council other funding options will be considered or the costs of the project reduced.  Mr Wilcoxon agreed to circulate the full budget breakdown.  

Councillor Mrs P Moseley welcomed the project and hoped the Town Council would support it.  She was pleased with the outcome of the consultation which received 25 written responses and 58 on line.


Members were supportive of this project and requested further information.  One Councillor abstained from the vote but all the others agreed with the recommendations.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Council supports the concept of this project and delgates approval authority to the Finance & General Purpose Committee in consultation with the Recreation & Leisure Committee;

(ii) That Mr Wilcoxon circulates the Masterplan and Proposals to all Councillors to include the breakdown of costs.


Mr P Lamb and four members of the public left the meeting.


82/17	FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – (MINUTES ENCLOSED)

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
05 February 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

82.1	Ref: Min 51/17 Mount House - The Mayor confirmed that the Stakeholder Working Group to discuss the future of Mount House has been set up and the meeting will take place on 19 April 2018.  The Town Clerk confirmed the list of stakeholders interested in the project and it was agreed that the Chair of Recreation & Leisure and the Local Ward Member should also be invited.

82.2	Ref: Min 51.1 Hills Lane Toilets - The Town Clerk confirmed there was no update on the future of Hills Lane toilets.

82.3	Ref: Min 53.2 (d) Home Start – The Town Clerk confirmed that £1,750 Community Grant was awarded to Home Start as agreed.  Whilst they have since left Shrewsbury, the Town Clerk assured members that the funds will still be spent on Shrewsbury as their pitch was about the town and the people that live here.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 05 February 2018 be accepted and approved.


83/17	RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE – (MINUTES ENCLOSED)

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 February 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

83.1	Ref: Min 49.1 Recommendation (iii) Purchase of Barge Gutter – following a discussion, the R&L committee recommended the proposal to purchase Barge Gutter to Full Council.  

This is a 2-acre site comprising grassland and woodland off Alma Street.  Mr Wilcoxon explained more about the site and its potential to link to Doctors Field, the former gardens of Mount House which were owned by the Shropshire Wildlife Trust and the County Showground.  The site brings great opportunities to maintain the woodland, control the Japanese knotweed and deal with antisocial behaviour which is common on Barge Gutter.  If the Town Council owned this site, Officers would have more powers to deal with the offenders and would work with Team Shrewsbury to achieve this.

	The Town Clerk estimated a value on the land of £40k-50k.  Due to being on a floodplain, it is undevelopable and the access is via privately owned lane. 

	Councillors were in favour of making this purchase and were happy to delegate the negotiations to the Town Clerk.

Mr M Wilcoxon left the meeting.

83.2	Ref: Min 46/17 Shrewsbury Town in the Community – there was a brief discussion about the recommendation that further discussions take place with Officers about how the Town Council might support the project to convert a pitch to a 3G pitch and develop the community building.  

The Town Clerk confirmed that no financial commitment has been made and would be recommended to F&GP for further discussion.  The Football Foundation have agreed in principle to fund up to 65% of the total costs to a maximum of £1m.  The project is predicted to cost between £1.2 - £1.5 million.  The committee did consider if the project could be linked to the Neighbourhood Fund and SUE capital funding but nothing was agreed.  

	Councillor Nutting encouraged CIL funds to be spent on any specific projects anywhere in Shrewsbury.



RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 February 2018 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That Members support the purchasing of Barge Gutter and delegate the power of negotiations to the Town Clerk.

(iii) That the Shrewsbury Town in the Community project be discussed further at the Finance & General Purpose Committee.


 
84/17	PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 23 January 2018, 13 February 2018 and 06 March 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 23 January 2018, 13 February and 06 March 2018 be accepted and approved.
